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Bob Barish welcomed meeting attendees, reviewed the handouts for the meeting, and asked everyone to introduce themselves. 
New status sheet posted at website for rapid updating on HEAC (and FAC) decisions
Bob Barish described and handed out the latest version of a new Status Sheet for work of the HEAC and FAC (Feasibility Advisory Committee) now posted on the PEL website. He said the intent of the Status Sheet is to provide an update within about two weeks of the HEAC and FAC meetings in order to quickly provide information on any decisions made by the respective committees.
Discussion of resignation of HEAC member Bob Ku
It was announced that Bob Ku had resigned from the HEAC. He had served on the prior committee convened in 2000. There was discussion around his concern of the level of work required of volunteers and the degree to which members take the time to read the references for the reviews. Julia Quint noted the problem of volunteer committee members’ other commitments and the limitations that can place on their time for reviewing other members’ chemical assessments. Susan Ripple concurred that volunteer committee members will have constraints on how much time they are able to spend reviewing the materials for each substance. 
Bob Barish noted Bob Ku’s concern with the duration and difficulty of questioning of member’s chemical assessments in the HEAC discussions. However Bob Barish said he felt that, for example with Bob Ku’s review of sulfuric acid, the several meetings’ often arduous review of his assessment had led to a very detailed basis for the PEL value eventually recommended by the committee and a rationale that could be clearly explained in the assessment document. He said this can greatly help facilitate adoption by the Standards Board. He said he felt similarly about the several meetings’ review by the committee of carbon disulfide.
Concerns with HEAC process
During introductions Suzanne Murphy of WorkSafe questioned why the work of the HEAC was going so slowly, and discussion ensued. Bob Barish reiterated his remarks about the discussions on sulfuric acid and carbon disulfide, that the discussions and work on these was long and difficult, but that in the end it yielded assessments and recommendations that were well-supported and explained in their assessment documents. Suzanne Murphy objected that a lot of the discussion in the HEAC was unnecessarily revisiting issues raised to assessments by OEHHA and that such a rehash was a waste of state resources and of time. Julia Quint suggested that a schedule for completion of assessment documents by committee members and deadlines for reaching decisions should be established and adhered to. She said she disagreed with the idea that the committee should be completely re-reviewing OEHHA assessments, but she felt a limited review was appropriate for example focusing on other established OELs, adjustment of environmental limits for workplace exposure circumstances, etc. Susan Ripple disagreed, saying that essentially mechanistic adoption of OEHHA or EPA assessments by the HEAC wasn’t reasonable, and that in any event, if the views of interested parties who might object to PELs derived from OEHHA assessments were not considered by the HEAC, they would simply go to the Standards Board to voice their objections in that phase of the rulemaking process. Suzanne Murphy said that compared to OEHHA, the Cal/OSHA PEL effort is understaffed and otherwise under-resourced for what it is supposed to accomplish
Final approval of document revisions and recommendations for carbon disulfide and sulfuric acid 
Bob Barish asked if there were any comments from committee members on the final revisions to the documents for these two substances to reflect the discussion at the December meeting upon which tentative PEL recommendations were based. There were no comments on the document revisions to reflect the December meeting discussion and so the documents and PEL recommendations for these two substances were approved as final recommendations of the committee. 
Hydrogen chloride
There was discussion of the need for a full-shift exposure limit, to address possible chronic effects suggested by evidence from animal studies, in addition to the Ceiling and STEL values recommended in the draft assessment document of Jim Unmack and discussed at earlier meetings. Dennis Shusterman explained that the concern is that while the suggested short term exposure values may address acute sensory irritation resulting from stimulation of the trigeminal nerve, there is another form of respiratory tract “irritation” that needs to be considered, ie. pathological irritation involving tissue changes resulting from chronic chemical exposure. He discussed briefly the two papers on animal studies which found upper respiratory tract pathology after exposure to hydrogen chloride. He suggested that application of the OEHHA chronic REL value, adjusted for occupational exposure circumstances, might be an appropriate approach, or at least starting point, for considering a full-shift PEL for HCl. Julia Quint said she had submitted written comments on this in August 2008, and had calculated a full-shift PEL of 0.3 ppm based on the OEHHA chronic REL value. Julia Quint asked Jim Unmack if he had any information on the chronic risk from the programs he had worked on related to the military and NASA. Jim Unmack said he didn’t, and he expressed skepticism about the need for a full-shift PEL based on his experience studying and prescribing protective strategies for HCl in various settings. 
Andy Salmon of OEHHA attended and spoke at the request of Dennis Shusterman. He reiterated Dennis’ point that there can be two distinct sources of respiratory irritation from chemical exposures. He said that OEHHA generally assesses both types when looking at irritants, and has often found that it cannot be assumed that protection from acute sensory irritation will necessarily protect against irritation resulting from tissue changes caused by chronic exposure. He noted briefly that this can occur when the buffering capacity of the tissue is exceeded or consumed. He said that the National Academy of Sciences may soon have a publication out that could be relevant to this discussion.
There was discussion of whether the short term limits for HCl recommended by Jim Unmack might be recommended by the committee while a full-shift limit was discussed further. However there was not agreement among committee members on taking this approach and so HCl was held over to the next meeting for additional discussion of a full-shift exposure limit. 
N-Methyl Pyrrolidone
There was discussion of comments of the NMP Producers Group on the benchmark dose analysis conducted by OEHHA. Julia Quint who developed the HEAC draft assessment document for NMP said she was willing to use the benchmark concentration arrived at in OEHHA’s analysis based on the Saillenfait study which the Producers Group said they preferred over that of Solomon, as discussed at prior meetings. Bob Barish thanked Julia Quint for the table entitled Summary of NMP Derived PELs From Key Animal Studies that she added to the latest revisions of her draft assessment document for NMP detailing possible PEL alternatives and the derivation of each. This table can be viewed in the NMP assessment document revised 3/24/09 and posted under the area for this meeting at the PEL website, and is inserted here: 
NMP Summmary chart. 
Sara Hoover and Lindsey Roth of OEHHA were in attendance to answer questions on the benchmark dose assessment of NMP done by OEHHA. Ralph Parod of the NMP Producers Group said they also wanted to have the HEAC consider a PBPK analysis that was being prepared for them by Battelle Laboratories but was not yet published in a peer reviewed journal. This led to discussion among HEAC members, and other attendees, about considering non-published data in the PEL assessment. Julia Quint said with respect to this that she was less concerned with the Producers Group PBPK analysis being unpublished than with the delay that could be caused by the time needed to evaluate it, as well as the capabilities the committee through OEHHA or other sources might have for doing that evaluation. She expressed frustration with the delay in coming to a recommendation on NMP that would be exacerbated by considering the PBPK analysis since the Producers Group had originally said it would be ready in late 2007 or early 2008. 
Ralph Parod said he was concerned with a number of aspects of the HEAC process, including the question of whether unpublished data could be considered in the process. He passed out two slides summarizing comments the NMP Producers Group had submitted to HEAC: Producers Group slides. 
He said with regard to a PEL for NMP, especially in the range of 1 ppm as are reflected in Julia Quint’s draft document, that this was of much greater concern and potential impact to his group and customers using NMP in terms of engineering control and exposure measurement requirements, than was, for example, the addition of NMP to the Proposition 65 list based on its posing a developmental hazard. 
Bob Barish acknowledged frustration expressed by Catherine Porter and Suzanne Murphy with the amount of time that a PEL for NMP has been under discussion in the HEAC (since November 2007). Sara Hoover noted that PBPK analysis can be complicated and that a review by OEHHA would likely take some time to complete. 
Bob Barish proposed a non-binding straw vote on a PEL recommendation for NMP however this was not done and clearly there remain major differences within the committee on possible recommendations at this time and also on how to continue forward in terms of consideration of further data such as the Producers Group PBPK analysis. 
Naphthalene
Mark Stelljes presented his assessment of naphthalene. He described industrial applications and standards in other countries. He noted classification as a 2B carcinogen by IARC and in Group C by EPA. He said the current TLV of 10 ppm is based studies of ocular toxicity from 1951. He said that the 1993 NTP chronic inhalation study on mice was the source of OEHHA's REL. Olfactory hyperplasia's were found as an effect of irritation in long term animal studies. This endpoint can be a precursor to cancer. Subsequently, NTP conducted a similar study on rats. He said that OEHHA's cancer assessment focused on that year 2000 rat study. A scientific committee meeting in Monterey (California) in 2008 concluded that naphthalene should not be regulated as a carcinogen for a variety of reasons.
Anne LeHuray of the Naphthalene Council said that no other government body in the world other than OEHHA had determined that naphthalene is genotoxic, but some have made that judgement based on a policy position. Sara Hoover said that OEHHA’s conclusions on naphthalene were based on the science, and was not a “policy” decision as Anne LeHuray characterized it. Sara Hoover said that the OEHHA assessment of naphthalene was out of her area and she was not prepared to discuss it or comment on it. Anne LeHuray said the Naphthalene Council supports a PEL based on a non-cancer endpoint but did not at this meeting have a specific value to recommend. She said the Council was supporting research that should have significant additional information in 2011. She noted that the Council was sponsoring a meeting in Davis on naphthalene in June and the committee and anyone else interested was invited. Bob Barish asked Anne LeHuray based on her statement, if her conclusion was that the HEAC should wait until the Council program research studies are available in 2011? She said yes, and reiterated that the Council was not yet ready to propose or support a particular health-based PEL value. Sara Hoover asked Bob Barish if he saw the naphthalene discussion continuing into the next meeting and he said he did. Julia Quint noted that she had circulated comments to committee members by e-mail on the morning of the meeting. She said she felt, in part, that there was insufficient data to discount the relevance to humans of findings of liver cancer in test animals. 
Echoing her concerns earlier in the meeting on the length of time that substances were being held in discussion, Suzanne Murphy asked Bob Barish if he was prepared to set a timeline for the committee to make a decision on a PEL for naphthalene. Bob Barish responded that particularly the initial discussion is to get the issues out before the group. He said he could not say how long might be required for the committee to reach a decision on naphthalene. Suzanne Murphy noted that Anne LeHuray had said that her group’s research agenda stretched out to 2011 and said she saw a parallel with delays in the process on NMP. Bob Barish acknowledged that the meetings should not be open-ended and unlimited in their discussions of individual substances. He said that if there was not significant convergence of opinion among HEAC meetings over the next couple of meetings then DOSH would look at what approach would be most appropriate to moving naphthalene to the next stage of the process at the FAC. 
Catherine Porter said that based upon what Bob Barish said she saw no incentive for the HEAC process to timely assess chemicals and recommend PEL values. She suggested that a system was needed to formalize timeframes for discussion for each substance. Eric Brown suggested that HEAC meetings would go more quickly if discussion was primarily limited to HEAC members and questioned the time spent discussing the HEAC process in this meeting. 
Ethyl benzene
Julia Quint presented her assessment of ethyl benzene. She said that the health-based PEL she recommends of 0.5 ppm derived from the OEHHA cancer risk assessment is consistent with the 1/1,000 increased risk for cancer noted in the Supreme Court’s “benzene” decision. She said she felt that this risk level however was not insignificant, but is what Federal OSHA has tended to set PELs on in its carcinogen standards. She noted that ACGIH had classified ethyl benzene as A3 with respect to cancer, ie. confirmed animal carcinogen with unknown relevance to humans. 
James Bus, a toxicologist with Dow Chemical Company and speaking for the Ethyl Benzene Panel of the American Chemistry Council (ACC), introduced and summarized written comments submitted to the committee 3 weeks before the meeting. He presented four slides summarizing his comments: ACC comments ethyl benzene slides.
He said their position was that evidence for cancer in the mouse liver and rat kidney cancer is not relevant to humans, and that cancer of the lung in the mouse would be the appropriate effect upon which to base a PEL. He also contended that the weight of scientific evidence is that ethyl benzene is not genotoxic. He said that if ethyl benzene is not genotoxic then a linear approach in the cancer risk assessment as used by OEHHA is not appropriate. He noted that the battery of tests supporting absence of genotoxicity had not been available to OEHHA at the time it conducted its assessment. He noted findings of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency’s Voluntary Children’s Chemical Evaluation Program (VCCEP) Panel.
Andy Salmon said that OEHHA is aware of the extensive debate in the literature referred to in the remarks of James Bus. He said further however that the charge of OEHHA is to examine original scientific work, not to assess review articles. He said specifically that OEHHA’s assessment document is not supposed to reference review articles. He said that even though OEHHA did not refer in its risk assessment document to the VCCEP assessment, it and other issues were addressed in other documents such as the response to comments on the OEHHA proposal. 
James Bus said the ACC’s argument is not based solely on findings of the VCCEP. He said that in vivo studies of ethyl benzene have been consistently negative for genotoxicity. He reiterated that the weight of evidence with regard to cancer of the kidney in rats upon which the OEHHA assessment is based has no correlation to human disease, and so is not an appropriate basis for a PEL as derived in Julia Quint’s document. 
Bob Barish said that discussion of ethyl benzene would continue at the next meeting.
Planning for future meetings
There was discussion of substances to be discussed at future meetings as well as the date for the December meeting (since set for December 8) and the meeting concluded
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